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“I wish it need not have happened in my time,” said Frodo. 

“So do I,” said Gandalf, “and so do all who live to see such times. But that is not for them to decide. All we have to 

decide is what to do with the time that is given us.” 

I hope you will forgive me for returning to the Tolkein I quoted in the end of last term’s newsletter. Throughout 
the last three months, it has come back to mind time and time again as being particularly apt for our times. The 
coronavirus has messed things right up, the silent enemy threatening lives and livelihoods, imposing social 
distancing and lockdown, forcing education to screens and Teams. From a Powell perspective, this was certainly 
not the term we had expected, nor wanted: the loss of cricket, tennis, house golf, Sports Day, Dell Play, fun on 
the courts and College Field in the sun. I have been struck over the last few weeks to hear from so many boys 
returning individually to house to pick up kit or drop off books, just how much they have missed normal school life 
– their friends, the social buzz, the old routines, the activity. This has not been an easy term.

The response, though, has been magnificent. The boys have more than risen to the challenge. In terms of academic 
study, they have adapted quickly and made the most of the new platforms, routines and expectations. Exam groups 
generally made the very most of pre-A-Level and pre-university courses. Year 9, Year 10 and Lower Sixth ERC effort 
grades have risen – in some cases, spectacularly so. As for the Powell musicians, they embraced the challenge of 
online instrumental lessons. I am so very grateful to Ed Gent and friends for putting on the brilliant, uplifting Powell 
Stay in the House Concert. In terms of sport, the Round the World Challenge has helped keep us physically active 
and mentally fresher. Thank you so very much to the huge number of Powell families who have taken part in this, 
remembering to set and stop tracking apps (and cursing when you forget!) and uploading distances. It has given an 
overly competitive outgoing housemaster great joy and satisfaction seeing the Powell community rise up from last 
place to pole position. It is quite extraordinary to think that together we have made it over halfway round the 
world just by cycling, running or walking. Together, we travelled 23,386km. That is impressive. This has not been 
the times any of us wished for or expected, but it was the term that we got. Your response has been first class. Well 
done for persevering, adapting, supporting each other. Well done for making the best use of the time.  

I am so very proud of the Powell community. It has been a real honour to have been part of it for the last 
seven years. Thank you so very much to all of you for making the Miller family so very welcome. Thank you for 
your generosity with parting gifts, kind words and brilliant video messages. Thank you to you all for your support 
over the years: tutors, boys, parents, families. A huge thank you to the utterly amazing Julie. I urge the Powell boys 
to keep building the community: to look out for each other, to be inclusive, to pursue excellence together in all 
that everyone does. Look after Julie. Mr Mason is going to be brilliant. I have every confidence that he will 
lead Powell to even greater heights of achievement and character. Please make him as proud to be Powell as I 
have been, and as proud as I know you are. 

We wish all those leaving the very best. Thank you for being an active part of the Powell community. Please 
do keep in touch. We wish everyone a very happy summer. Stay safe. Let us all keep making the most of the time 
that is given us.         

                    Johnny Miller,  June 2020 



YEAR 9 

In their first year, the Powell Year 9 have enjoyed their sport. Sam Hamilton and Thomas Johnston showcased their 
rugby skills in the U14A team. Sam has been training with Saracens development squad. Alex Davies, Oliver 
Edmead, Fred Jensen, Alan McMahon and Oliver May enjoyed being part of the Bs. In hockey, Sam, Fred, and 
Oliver May enjoyed a great first season with the College in the U14As, getting through to the semi-final of the 
County Cup, losing only by penalty flicks. In the Bs, Alex Edwards and Thomas Johnston contributed well.  Alan was 
also part of the winning Fives team against Christ’s Hospital. Sam competed in the Sussex Cross Country 
Championships back in January. Andreas Photiou is a great table tennis player, coming second overall in the house 
table tennis competition. Alex Davies, Oliver Edmead, Fred, and Oliver May are all keen mountain bikers in their 
spare time too. Unfortunately, they have not been able to show their cricket or athletic skills over the summer 
term, so we look forward to next year. 

There is also plenty of creative talent. In terms of music, the Powell Year 9 play a variety of instruments. Sam 
showcased his guitar skills along with Alex Davies, who also plays drums. Both Fred and Oliver May play in the 
College Orchestra – Fred on oboe and Oliver on percussion. Both performed solos in this summer’s Powell 
“Stay in the” House Concert. Both also play violin and sing in the College Choir along with Chris Johnson-Bird. Fred 
was also part of the house a cappella group which unfortunately did not get the chance to perform due to 
lockdown. Alan is a budding pianist. Perhaps the Year 9 musical highlight of the year was performing Bohemian 
Rhapsody together in the House Concert. Regarding drama, the boys enjoyed putting on a ten-minute Jungle 
Book, with Thomas Johnston playing a particularly menacing Shere Khan. Artistically, scholars Alex Davies and 
Oliver Edmead continue to show their skills in the Art and DT departments. 

There has been plenty of academic endeavor and success, too. End of Term Class Effort Awards were awarded to 
Fred (History, Geography, Classical Civilisation), Andreas (Geography), Sam and Oliver Edmead (both DT). Tom 
Arnold was awarded the College Year 9 Greek prize; Fred the Music Prize. Most of the year group were above the 
year group average effort grade in each round of eRCs, with Alan and Fred leading the way this term. 



YEAR 10 

This term has been an eventful one but an enjoyable one in certain aspects. All the boys have missed the social 
aspect of College life but everyone’s been keeping active whether it be cycling or just going out for a walk. 
Everyone has been doing their bit for the Round the World challenge. A special mention must go to Noah’s family 
as they have cycled what Noah thinks to be around 2,000 kilometres. Academically I think the boys have been 
challenged, some more than others, but as a whole we have kept our heads held high and we have got to the end 
of term. Although it’s been from our screens, this term has been a productive one as we have got a lot of work 
done and got to grips with the tech very quickly. 

As for the boys: Jules Bass Gualbert recorded a great saxophone piece for the 'Stay in the' House Concert, and has 
put in some serious kms for Round the World. Wilf Batham-Read and Noah James have both hugely missed cricket, 
but worked hard to maintain fitness and keep up with studies. Charlie Carpenter has also mourned the loss of the 
cricket season, but has been making real progress with maths in particular, and enjoyed lots of mountain 
biking. Elliot Wilson has also been out biking, running and working hard—his ERC effort grades among the very 
highest in the whole of Year 10. Francesco Bongiovanni has kept up really well while increasingly helping out at the 
family restau-rant as lockdown eases. Dominic Forward has been studying and gardening; Ollie Farrant has been 
working hard and building his business empire. Max Giddins is another who has pedalled out a great many 
kilometres along the south coast. George Lowery has impressively stepped up with academic studies, suggesting 
some great GCSE results might just be on the way next year. Ben Young performed a great song in the 'Stay in the' 
House Concert and is looking forward to taking the lead role in next term’s College production of Les Miserables. 
We have really enjoyed having Max Mappin with us this year, and wish him all the very best at his new school in 
Switzerland. 

Thanks to Mr Miller and Mr Medlycott, we have stayed on track with work and how to set out our day. Overall, 
we have really enjoyed this term and this year. 



YEAR 11 

For the short time Alexander Augnet has been here, he has sparked some interesting conversations as it is evident 
that the French lifestyle is very different to the English one. Nevertheless he is always positive and has a talent for 
history and an interest in politics and of course he can speak French. 

Kane Benton joined us in Year 10 and has been a solid member of the house for two years, winning an impressive 
three end of year class effort awards. He has impressive DT and entrepreneurial skills and started a clothing brand 
with another boy in our year. He is basically Lord Sugar with his humour and thinking, which makes him a 
really good contribution to the house. He also has a passion for languages and excels at French and Spanish. 

Henry Duke is a top chap providing excellent chat in the prep room. He is very sporty, playing A-team rugby every 
year. He also goes to the gym regularly, as well as being in the tennis team and competing at the Eton event. 
He also performed well in the Steeplechase and is always a key figure for Inter-House sport. 

James Grout has a huge passion for music, with drums in particular, which has seen him win the Year 11 Music 
Prize. He has performed in many concerts such as Love Lounge, the Christmas Concert and many other 
informal ones. His drama is also excellent and he is like our year’s chaplain, being the most innocent out of 
us. We can always rely on him for a moral and honest view, and is always kind and polite and looking out for 
others. 

Eugene is our big, friendly Ukrainian. Everyone loves his contagious laugh and ability to make any situation funny. 
He is also very caring and not as scary as you think, except when he is mad which is like wrestling a bear. He has a 
love for the RAF and is the best in his year and section due to his past experience with Air Cadets. He provides 
excellent support from the stands in house competitions as he is off games 24/7 but put in a major shift 
for house swimming, gaining us lots of points as he came first in 25m butterfly and helped win the relay. 

Calm, collected and always happy, we all love Harry Johnson. He surprised us all at Steeplechase coming top 
10, proving he is a very good runner. He loves his art, completing his GCSE focusing on oil paintings and 
drawings in which I’m sure he will do well. He is also a very good saxophonist, and plays in the Jazz Band. 

Joe Muschialli has some class humour and is very academic, completing his maths IGCSE a year early and earning 
high grades in Additional Maths this year. Joe is this year’s Year 11 History Prize winner. He is very good at drama 
and performed an excellent sketch in the House Concert from Monty Python. He was also in the house band. For 
his DofE volunteering, he did musical theatre coaching. 

Will Neal is always an overall good lad and friends with everyone in the house. He is very bright, also completing 
his IGCSE maths a year early and doing Additional Maths in Year 11. He is excellent at drama, doing backstage work 
for The Crucible. He also performed in the Monty Python sketch in the House Concert. He is an avid runner 
but sadly couldn’t participate in the Steeplechase this year due to injury. 

Will Oates is at the heart of the fun in the prep room and around the house. He loves to try his hardest in all house 
competitions, no matter the sport or event. He is a very good golfer, competing in a few events for both the 
College and Sussex, and making the U16 England Boys national championship at the end of the year. He also played 
1st Football. 

Chris O’Hanlon has a great personality and we love his American accent and way in the house. He loves his rugby, 
playing A’s for almost all of each season, and is a big ice hockey and hockey fan, playing A’s every year. He is also a 

great actor and loves drama. He took a main role in The Crucible and performed magnificently in his GCSE 
drama practical. 

Callum O’Reilly also loves his rugby, playing both for the College A team and Heathfield every year. He also runs his 

hardest in the Steeplechase. He was in the house concert in the form of a video which made us laugh and 
also completed his GCSE drama piece to a very high standard. He is very caring and enjoys big discussions 
about all sorts of issues.  

Tom Pedley is always great company around the house and in the prep room, providing quality memes in 
breaks. He is very sporty playing A’s in rugby, cricket and hockey every year, including 2nd team hockey 

this year. He has earned a place in Sussex squads for pretty much every sport. He is incredibly supportive 
backstage with drama, and completed his GCSE practical “Dealers Choice” with Chris to a very high standard. 

Dexter Richardson enjoys being at the heart of all the fun and activity. He enjoys academic study, again completing 
Additional Maths this year. He is very keen at French. He enjoys rugby and hockey and always puts his best 
foot forward. He enjoyed baking for his Greek and Latin set for his DofE skill.





The LOWER SIXTH 
This year’s welcoming of seven new boys into the Lower Sixth has brought an enhanced feeling of 
competitiveness and camaraderie, helping us to dominate in not only inter-house and school sports but academic 
life also. The current situation with the coronavirus and remote learning has given the boys a once-in-a-lifetime 
opportunity to better themselves physically, mentally and academically. I think we have all used this challenging 
time very productively. The effort of the Lower Sixth boys has really cemented Powell’s place at the top of the 
Round the World Challenge leaderboard.

Ali Al-Shamaa has excelled academically all year in maths, biology and chemistry, and will be looking at applying to 
a top medical school when the time comes. During lockdown he has been volunteering at Bexhill Hospital, a 
selfless and very admirable act that will no doubt help him achieve his aspirations of working in healthcare. Ali has 
been a key member of the school football 1st XI and his experience helped greatly to steer the Powell senior team 
to victory in the inter-house football tournament. Loïc Bass Gualbert, a crucial part of the school orchestra (as the 
only trumpeter), silenced the whole school on Remembrance Day with his outstanding performance of The Last 
Post. During the winter, Loïc proved his worth in the rugby world moving up from the 3rd XV and playing most of 
his season with the 2nd XV. Loic’s hard work and extensive co-curricular activities will no doubt help him in 
his journey into veterinary medicine. George Callow was new to the Lower Sixth this year and has fully 
embraced College life. His quick hands and fantastic rugby knowledge has been a great help to the success of the 
College 2nd XV as well as the Powell team. George will be looking to play in the front row of the 1st XV next 
year where his strong carries and fast thinking will be highly respected. Callum Corney, also a new addition to the 
Lower Sixth and a keen geographer, has fitted in well. He has very much enjoyed his first year at the College. He 
has been a leading player in the 3rd XV for rugby and top scorer for the 2nd XI for football. Callum’s contribution 
this year should help him secure a spot on the 1st XI next year. Ed Gent has continued to impress the house and 
school this year with his gift for the performing arts. Along with Thomas Simpkin, Giacomo Ghiro and Sean 
Wilson, Ed coordinated and directed our Year 9 drama piece, The Jungle Book. As part of our house concert, Ed 
rallied together some of the Lower Sixth boys to create a video inspired by the popular game show “Golden Balls”. 
In this video two boys at a time were offered a bag of sweets with the option to spit or steal. This video tested 
the morals of some of our boys and provided some great laughs. Ed also performed flawlessly in The Crucible 
and Jerusalem as part of his Drama A-level. Ed finished the year by putting together the Powell 'Stay in the' 
House Concert, two End of Year Class Effort awards, and the Lower Sixth Drama Prize. 

Giacomo Ghiro’s kind and hard-working nature is admired and respected by all. He has been appointed 
deputy head of house and a school prefect for next year, and will be excellent in these roles. This year Giacomo 
has made huge contributions to the house by helping direct the Year 9 drama, playing hockey for the Powell team, 
and various other duties around the house. Giacomo played very well this year for the rugby 2nd XV, his nimble 
feet making for a great winger. Spike Gleave has stood out this year for not only his continued hard work 
academically but also his pivotal role as the kicker (and inside centre) for the 1st XV. His dedication did not go 
unnoticed with Spike awarded half colours at the end of the Michaelmas term. Spike also greatly 
contributed to this year’s success in the inter-house football and rugby, not forgetting his valiant if unsuccessful 
attempts in the inter-house squash alongside Ali. Spike’s music has been top notch, representing the house 
on percussion in the Young Musician of The Year finals and also performing brilliantly in the 'Stay in the' House 

Concert. Ed Hebron joined this year and again fitted in immediately. His eRCs have been getting stronger and 
stronger. Ed was promoted from the rugby 3rd XV to the 2nd XV, for whom he played most of the season. His 
willingness to get stuck in at games time was a great help towards the success of the team. He also enjoys 
painting, tinkering with LandRover engines, mountain biking and fishing – even though he hasn’t caught 
anything yet. Callum Hynes loves computers, chess and horse riding. He competes at a national level on Troy 
(his horse) and continues to enjoy great success both in individual and team events. David Li has adapted well to 
sixth form life and has been enjoying studying English and history. He hopes to study law at university. This 
year he has made huge improvements to his rugby by playing for the 3rd XV and for the Powell 
second team. Louis Loubser has worked hard in all aspects of College life. He is such a nice guy and is 
ridiculously talented at everything. This year, he managed to find the right balance between academic work, 
sport and music. Louis has been excelling in all four of his A-level subjects as well as playing 2nd XV Rugby and the 
1st XI Hockey. On top of this, Louis has developed a talent for playing the oboe as a member of the school 
orchestra. Louis has enjoyed his time in the Lower Sixth and has set himself up well for the Upper Sixth year. Will 
Lowery has really made the most of remote learning, being awarded multiple show hsms from the business, 
economics and PE departments. Will played most of his rugby season for the 2nd XV with one call up to the 1st XV, 
so it’s safe to say he will be on Mr Torri’s shortlist for the top team next year. Will also enjoys playing golf and 
football. 



Alexander Photiou is a talented artist. He has very much enjoyed this year’s gallery trips, and has produced 
some real masterpieces. He has also has a passion for physics. Alex represented the school in the 4th XI for 
hockey this year, and is another keen golfer. He contributed well to the Round the World Challenge with 
some regular rides along the seafront. Kamran Rajwani has continued his success from GCSE into the sixth form 
and will be looking at some very prestigious universities in the coming weeks. For his service at school this year, he 
tutored French to Year 11 students from Ratton and Willingdon Community Schools. Kamran is an excellent role 
model to the younger boys, so is perfect for a senior leadership role in house. Alex Richards has really enjoyed his 
first few terms at the College. A highlight for him this year is attending networking events with the school, and 
meeting former PM Tony Blair in the process. Alex played football for the 2nd XI and is very proud to have been a 
part of the inter-house football winning team. Wali Sahebzadeh has embraced the challenge of moving to a new 
school and has enjoyed life in Powell. Wali has been commended for being willing to do the dirty work on the 
rugby pitch and played fearlessly in the inter-house rugby tournament. Thomas Simpkin has really shown his 
passion for the performing arts with his success in drama and his stellar performance in Jerusalem. Tom played 
in the front row for the 3rd XV where his scrummaging skills came in very handy. Tom also featured in the Lower 
Sixth video, helped to direct the Year 9 drama piece, and was an excellent 'voice-over guy' for the 'Stay in the' 
House Concert. Sean Wilson loves studying history, reading the house newspapers, and politics. He is a very 
talented actor, performing well in The Crucible and securing a good role in this summer’s Open Air Shakespeare in 
the Italian Gardens. Sadly, this has now been postponed to next year but we very much look forward to seeing him 
in it eventually.  



The UPPER SIXTH

Powell Upper Sixth has had another tremendous year, from continually improving in their academics, to performing 
on the sports pitches, especially house rugby. Some have also made it onto the big stage in College theatre. The 
Upper Sixth this year took a very committed approach towards their roles as leaders in the house. The house prefects 
were key to ensure that the lower year groups were doing well and safeguarding their wellbeing. We have all 
managed to do our UCAS applications and are looking forward to a bright future at university or an equivalent. 

Charlie Reed has thoroughly enjoyed his last year at the College, with one of his best memories this year being 
winning inter-house rugby. He has also been a valuable member of the College’s basketball team. 
Academically, Charlie has enjoyed all his subjects and has been committed to his work throughout these two 
years. Another one of Charlie’s highlights has been his trip to CERN with his physics class, where he was able to 
see the theory side of his course in practice. His plan for next year is to read Maths at Imperial. Charlie will miss the 
social aspect of house life the most, but I am sure he will manage to stay in touch with the rest of his year group in 
the years to come. 

Mikhail Konovalov has had an impressive final year at the College. Working 'smarter and harder', he has 
greatly improved in his schoolwork, becoming increasingly conscientious in all he does. Some of his highlights 
this year include being an avid supporter of the Powell football team during the inter-house matches, as well as 
enjoying the social aspect of house life. The latter is what Mikhail has said he will miss the most next year. His plans 
for next year are to take a gap year, during which he is possibly planning on retaking his exams as well as 
getting some work experience in the financial world. 

Luke Muschialli has continued to impress this year, whether that be in his academic work or in the Birley 
Centre improving on his musical skills. He has been an excellent Deputy Head of School, a role model for 
everyone. Some of his highlights at the College this year have been: leading both the house song and the house 
concert (and making an amazing success out of both), as well as managing and singing with the house a Capella 
group. Luke heads off to read medicine and will make an excellent doctor. He takes away with him the R W 
Nicholson Instrumental Prize and the Senior Biology Prize.

Despite the long bus ride each day, Henry Walters has had another enjoyable year at the College. He has managed to 
keep an active social life in house as well as finding the time to get his head down and do his work. He has continually 
improved this year, his efforts being recognised in particular by the economics department. This has led Henry 
to receive the 'economist of the half-term' prize and winning the highly coveted Economics Award. One of his 
main highlights this year has been taking part in the Café Night Quizzes, during which he has been able to 
demonstrate his knowledge on a range of topics. He is looking forward to going to university in September to study 
Geography. Henry wins the Grimaldi Award this year. 

Jake Wheatley got involved in all aspects of College life this year. He joined the 'Be You' group and, through 
this, has tried to make Eastbourne College an even more inclusive and welcoming place. Through his 
efforts and determination, his idea to fly a rainbow flag at the top of the main College building to show support 
for the LGBT history month was approved. Jake was also a great charity representative for Powell and has been a 
valuable member of the charity committee, attending and contributing to many meetings. Julie will miss him 
tremendously. Next year, Jake is planning to study medicine at the University of Sussex. He will make an outstanding 
doctor.  

Jacob Doherty has had another wonderful year at the College. He has gotten involved with more than just 
house life, through his sporting prowess as well as being a member of the debating team. He thoroughly enjoyed 
playing football this year as well as attending some athletics meets, during which he demonstrated his 
breath-taking sprinting capabilities. He ends the year with full College colours for both. Some of his highlights this 
year have been: going on debating trips with the rest of the team, as well as away matches. Jacob has said that above 
all else, he will miss 'having Julie’s toast on demand' and the many friends he has made during the past two years. 
Next year, he will hopefully be going to the University of Loughborough to study Economics.

Hugo Verelst-Way enjoyed his last year at the College, and like many other Powellians, got involved 
in many co-curricular events. One of his highlights was taking on the lead role in the College production of 
The Crucible. His performance was applauded by all those who attended the show, demonstrating his 
sensational acting skills. Hugo also thoroughly enjoyed Mr Wood’s lessons this year, with an emphasis on 
the use of modern technology to enhance the teaching experience (or watching TV as Hugo would say!) His 
plans for next year are to get a job to obtain enough funds in order to go on a gap year and travel the world. We 
are sure he will enjoy himself discovering the world, and more specifically Thailand’s nightlife.





Ollie Godfrey has had a great time at the College this year. He particularly enjoyed the house community and 
the socialising, while also being driven in his academic work. Ollie was also a committed participant in early 
morning registrations and the Race Around the World during the lockdown period, which showed his enthusiasm 
and community spirit. Some of his highlights this year have been taking part in the house concert as well as 
playing in the  inter-house football tournament. For next year, he is planning on studying Politics and 
International Relations, continuing the work that he commenced with his A-Level politics. 

James Holley came to school every day, ready to tackle a new day of lessons, sport, and, most importantly, the 
Café. This year, he has particularly enjoyed playing football and has represented the College in several fixtures. 
He is a very good hockey player and distance runner, too. He is looking forward to going to university next year.  

Elijah Andal enjoyed College life so much he stayed an extra year. For the last two years he has led the College 
basketball team. This comes at a time when basketball has become a much more significant sport at the College, 
with the arrival of the new sports hall and an experienced coach. Elijah also enjoyed the occasional trip to 
the school gym, during which he trained hard to further improve his performance on the court. He took a 
particular interest in business studies these past few years and is planning on studying economics at university 
next year. 

Thomas Watkins has had another superb year at the College. Tom has thoroughly enjoyed 
his artwork, spending hours in the art department finalising his portfolio, which has set him up for a 
successful application to do a foundation year. He ends the year with the award of full College colours for 
art. He has been on several school trips, including an art trip to London during which he found a lot of 
inspiration for his own pieces. Some of Tom’s highlights this year have been: taking part in the inter-
house aquathlon and successfully not coming last, as well as his A-Level-devised drama piece which was an 
all-round success. His contribution to College drama has been amazing. Next year, Tom is doing an art 
foundation year, staying close to home in Hastings, ahead of pursuing a course he loves at university.

Alfredo Vazquez has had another fun year, enjoying all three of his academic subjects as well as getting involved 
in sports and drama. He represented the College, as a committed player, in both the 2nd XV rugby team as well as 
the mighty 5th XI football team. He is a lightning-fast sprinter. Alfredo enjoyed taking part in small drama 
productions, as well as improving his understanding of literature, both through his English and drama A-levels. He 
is looking to read Law and Business at university next year. 

Ashraf Owasil continued to work at a good pace in his subjects, something which should set him up well 
for studying Biomedicine next year. He also enjoyed his sport, especially 2nd XI hockey and tennis, 
and encouraging other boys in Powell to join him in weekly gym sessions. He has also contributed a 
lot to College music (drums, piano, violin) – a standout highlight being performing the theme tune to 
Schindler’s List in a major concert. He has also been a stand-out contributor to house concerts. Ashraf 
has been a source of good humour and positivity, something which has rubbed off on many people in 
house and around school. 

Jake Ludlam has worked hard throughout this year and would have been extremely well set up for his exams this 
summer. He has helped boys around the house with his knowledge in both physics and 
economics, which shows his willingness to be a helping hand to others. He also had an impressive 
rugby season during the Michaelmas term, playing in fixtures every week. Jake is planning to read 
Economics at university to then go into finance, something I’m sure he will excel at.  

Dylan Joyce scared everyone on the football pitch with his dynamic style of defence, something that helped the 
5th XI during its high stakes matches. This year, Dylan has enjoyed studying biology and business, and went on a 
trip to an Amazon warehouse where he saw in practice what he learned in lessons.



Felix Harffey-Burkhill has had another delightful year with, in his opinion, a very successful end to the year as he 
didn’t need to sit his final exams. Despite this, he has been working at a good pace this year, making 
particular efforts in business and drama. He has performed brilliantly in so many College productions, perhaps 
most notably A Streetcar Named Desire back in Year 10. His remarkable ability to leave learning his lines to the 
very last minute is matched only by the choice of wigs the drama department has managed to burden him with 
over the years. The performance of said wig in The Crucible will live long in the memory. Felix is also a very 
good sportsman, enjoying the five a side football tournament and playing a key role in goal. He was also 1st XI 
hockey goalkeeper for a season and a half. Next year Felix is hoping to study Business and Law.  

Jack Stepney continued his path to being a rising star in the College’s CCF program. His assertiveness and leadership 
skills allowed him to make it up the ranks and encourage others to try their best. This year Jack has also continued 
to progress in his academics, specifically in Geography, which he is thinking of reading at university. His 
performance for the 2nd XI football team also didn’t go unnoticed and allowed to participate in many fixtures. Next 
year, Jack is all set to join the officer’s training program at Sandhurst, something I am sure will be extremely 
challenging – if less stressful than managing the queues at Sainsbury’s during lockdown. 

Arno Pellet has had a wonderful last year at the College. He continued to enjoy studying his A-Levels, specifically 
economics, as well as trying out new sports such as the great game of Fives. This year, Arno has served as Head of 
House and a school prefect, something that he enjoyed and learned a lot from. This will hopefully set him up well 
for university and his career later in life. Next year, he is planning on studying economics.






